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OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL – 9 SEPTEMBER 2008

SCHEDULE OF BUSINESS

	AGENDA

ITEM
	PAGE

NO.
	MAXIMUM DURATION
	APPROX START TIME

TIME LIMIT PER DEBATE
	SUBJECT
	PROPOSALS

(M = Motion; SEC = Seconder;
Am = Amendment

S = Statement; Q = Question;

REC = Recommendation to be determined)

	1
	1
	20 mins


	10:00


	Minutes

Minutes of the meeting on 9 July 2008:

(a) for accuracy;

(b) to receive for information any matters arising on them


	Present: Councillor Reynolds to be added to the list of those present.

	2
	1
	
	
	Apologies for Absence
	Councillor Glass-Woodin

Councillor Cartledge

	3
	1
	
	
	Declarations of Interest
	

	4
	2
	
	
	Official Communications

(a) Huw Jones, new Director of Environment & Economy started on 28 July


	

	
	
	
	
	(a) 
	

	
5


	
2
	
	
	Appointments

(a)  on agenda


(b) any others
	To appoint:

Committee 

Nominated Councillor

Corporate Governance Scrutiny Committee

Cllr Skolar

Social & Community Services Scrutiny Committee
Cllr Bones (in place of Cllr Wise)



	
6
	
2
	
	
	Petitions and Public Address

Petition – Mr Alcorn against incinerator


	See Annex 1



	
7
	
2
	
	
	Questions with Notice from Members of the Public
	None (deadline Friday 2.00pm.)

	8
	2
	30 mins
	10:20
	The Youth Justice (Capacity & Capability ) Plan 2008/09
	REC (M) Chapman

SEC Bonner 

S Harris

Am Fooks (Annex 1)

SEC Legge

	9


	2
	30 mins
	10:50-


	Review of Bus Strategy


	REC (M) Hudspeth

SEC Green

S R Smith

S Johnston

S Harris

Am J Sanders (Annex 1)

SEC Harris

	10
	3
	20mins
	11:20
	Crime and Disorder Reduction 

Partnership Strategies
	REC (M) Heathcoat

SEC Robertson

S Godden

S Bones

	11
	3
	30 mins
	11:40
	Financial Monitoring
	REC (M) Shouler

SEC Mitchell

Q Badcock

Am Armitage (Annex 1)

SEC Patrick

	12a
	4
	30 mins
	12:10
	Report of the Cabinet (items which do not have recommendations to Council)
	

	
	
	
	
	Leader of the Council

1 – Oxfordshire 2030 – Sustainable Community Strategy: A partnership Plan for Improving Quality of Life in Oxfordshire
	Q Patrick

Q Brighouse

	
	
	
	
	2 – Performance Management – Fourth Quarter Report of Progress against Priorities and Targets
	Q Patrick

Q Brighouse

Q Harris

	
	
	
	
	3 – Government Draft Legislative Programme
	

	
	
	
	
	4 – Annual Review of LAA Targets, Year 2 of the First LAA
	Q Patrick



	
	
	
	
	Deputy Leader

5 - Establishment Review
	

	
	
	
	
	Finance

6 – Financial Monitoring
	

	
	
	
	
	7 – Provisional 2007/08 Revenue and Capital Outturn 
	

	
	
	
	
	8 – Treasury Management Outturn
	

	
	
	
	
	Children, Young People & Families

9 – Scrutiny Review of Carers
	Q Turner

	
	
	
	
	Schools Improvement

10 -  Didcot 14-19 provision: The future of Secondary Education in Didcot
	Q Harris

Q Joslin

	
	
	
	
	Sustainable Development

11 – Eco-Towns
	Q Hannaby

Q Wise

	
	
	
	
	12 – Proposed Reservoir – Consultation on Water Resources Management Plan
	Q Patrick

Q Wise

Q Dhesi



	
	
	
	
	13 – Oxfordshire waste Partnership (OWP) – New Financial Arrangements
	Q Wise

	
	
	
	
	14 – Developer Contributions to Service Infrastructure
	

	
	
	
	
	Transport

15 – Scrutiny Review on Cycling to Work – ‘On Your Bike’
	Q R Smith

	
	
	
	
	16 – Sustainable School Travel Strategy 2008-2011
	Q Turner

	
	
	
	
	Community Safety

17 – Scrutiny Review of Recruitment and Retention of Retained firefighters
	

	
	
	
	
	18 – Fundamental Review report – Analysis of Retained Duty System
	

	
	
	
	
	19 – Items Exempt from Call-in
	Q Armitage

	12b
	4
	15 mins
	12:40
	Partnership Working in Oxfordshire
	Q Johnston

Q Fooks

Q Brighouse

	LUNCH 13:00 –14:00

	13


	4
	30 mins
	14:00


	Questions with Notice from Members of the Council

(1) McIntosh to Couchman

(2) McIntosh to Mitchell

(3) McIntosh to Chapman

(4) McIntosh to Hudspeth

(5) R Smith to Hudspeth

(6) Fooks to Shouler

(7) Bones to Couchman

(8) Patrick to Shouler

(9)    R Smith to Chapman

(10) Hannaby to Hudspeth

(11) McIntosh to Mitchell 

(12) Patrick to Tilley

(13) Patrick to Mitchell

(14) Mathew to Belson

(15) Mathew to Hudspeth

(16) Gatehouse to Couchman

(17) J Sanders to Hudspeth

(18) J Sanders to Hudspeth

(19) J Sanders to Hudspeth


	See Annex 2 for questions and answers



	14
	4
	30 mins
	14:30
	Motion from Councillor Fooks
Strategic Planning for 14-19 provision across Oxfordshire.
	(M) Fooks

SEC Turner

S Brighouse

	15
	4
	10 mins
	15:00
	Motion from Councillor L Sanders
Establishment of a poly clinic
	(M) L Sanders

SEC Dhall

Am Legge (Annex 1)

SEC 

N.B. Motion to be proposed as amended.

S Skolar

S Cartledge

	16
	5
	20mins
	15:10
	Motion from Councillor Dhesi

Mobile telephone masts
	(M) Dhesi

Am Shouler (Annex 1)

SEC Robertson

S Johnston

	17
	5
	5 mins
	15:30
	Motion from Councillor Brighouse
Strategic Planning for 14-19 provision across Oxfordshire.
	(M) Brighouse

	18
	5
	20 mins
	15:35
	Motion from Councillor J Sanders

Bus subsidy in revised Bus Strategy
	(M) Sanders

	19
	5
	20 mins
	15:55
	Motion from Councillor Bolster

Bicester Accommodation Centre
	(M) Fulljames

SEC Bolster

S Brighouse

S Roaf


ANNEX 1

Petition by Mr Alcorn

“We, the undersigned petition the Oxfordshire County Council to reject plans to build a Mass Burn Incinerator

between Appleford and Sutton Courtenay.”

Amendments (shown in italic type/by strikethrough)

Item 8 – The Youth Justice (Capacity and Capability) Plan 2008/09 – Amendment by Councillor Fooks

The Cabinet has noted the budget pressure for the Diversion Scheme from April 2009 and RECOMMENDS Council to approve the Youth Justice (Capacity & Capability) Plan for 2008/09, at Annex 1 to this report, subject to the areas being called Northern, Central and Southern rather than North, City and South"
Item 9 – Review of Bus Strategy – Amendment by Councillor J Sanders

The Cabinet RECOMMENDS Council to adopt the attached revised Chapter 3  to replace the existing Chapter 3 in the adopted Bus Strategy, subject to the following change:

In 3.7.5 after “Services whose cpj exceeds £5 will only be continued if there is 

a very strong case for doing so.”, insert “However, there will be no fixed upper limit on cpj.”
Item 11- Financial Monitoring – Amendment by Councillor Armitage

The Cabinet RECOMMENDS Council to approve the allocation of Local Authority Business Growth Incentive grant, set out in the annex to the Cabinet report.

 

Council is recommended to spend the balance of the LABGI grant as follows:

 

Detached youth workers                                    £165,000

English as a second language - basic skills    £114,000

Modern Art Oxford - outreach work                     £30,000
                                                                              £309,000

Item 15 – Motion from Councillor L Sanders – Amendment by Councillor L Sanders

It is reported that the Secretary of State for Health has required that Oxfordshire PCT establish a 'polyclinic' in Oxfordshire and that the PCT has identified a site in the Banbury area. This creates the possibility that a commercial company will replace existing NHS GP services.

 

The British Medical Association has urged the Government "to halt its plans to promote the use of commercial companies in general practice because this risks destabilising our local surgeries and threatens the comprehensive, high quality care we receive from our GPs."

 

The provision of County Council Community Care services would be made more difficult and more expensive should GP surgeries in the Banbury area and the Horton Hospital be destabilised.

 

This Council asks the Oxfordshire Joint Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee to consider the proposal for a ‘polyclinic’ in Oxfordshire at its next meeting.” any future proposal for a polyclinic or other commercial primary care venture in Oxfordshire at the appropriate time”. 
Item 16 – Motion from Councillor Dhesi – Amendment by Councillor Shouler

“This Council asks the Cabinet to consider a moratorium review the existing policy agreed by the Council in 1999 and amended in 2000 on the placing of any new mobile telephone masts on any land or building owned by the Authority in the vicinity of schools or residential accommodation pending further research including considering any new scientific evidence on the possible health risks, especially for children, the elderly and other vulnerable people.”

ANNEX 2

QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

Questions are listed in the order in which they were received.  The time allowed for this agenda item will not exceed 30 minutes.  Should any questioner not have received an answer in that time, a written answer will be provided.

	Questions
	Answers

	1. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN
Do you agree that it will be helpful to many in the county to know the effects of intake of pollen and give out the best times to avoid pollen intake from the atmosphere?
	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

Would it be helpful to many?
It is estimated that 20% of people in the UK suffer from hayfever caused from pollens, so the number of people affected by pollen in Oxfordshire would be approximately 125,000. Pollen forecasts can help hay fever sufferers to plan their activities and medication. Data on how many of these people wish to access this information or would find it useful is not available.
 
Should the council give out the best times to avoid pollen intake?
If the pollen index is high there is very little that people can do other than to avoid activities such as mowing lawns or to stay inside. There are effective treatments and sufferers should talk to their GP to help them decide which may be the most appropriate for them. However some people may find the information useful in planning daily activities or medication.
 
The best times to avoid pollen intake depend on an interaction of factors (meteorological, vegetational and phenological (times of naturally occurring phenomena)), so it would not be straight forward for the council to calculate the best times to avoid pollen intake in advance. 
 
People who suffer from pollen allergy can already access this type of information through the BBC weather Centre which publishes a pollen index by region  http://www.bbc.co.uk/weather/pollen/index.shtml which identifies whether there is a high moderate or low risk and what type of pollen is circulating. 

	2. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN
"In view of the fact that residents wish to see more not less floral displays (see Oxford Mail July 5, 2008 page 14), will the Leader be able to urge the Labour Administration on the Oxford City Council to put money into floral display thereby giving some happiness in this time of depressive economic worry & crunch (e.g money the City Council were saying would be had from Unitary Status savings they envisaged should come in handy for making the City less disgraceful)?


	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

Floral displays are a small although important part of the appearance of Oxford City.  I am deeply concerned that the environment of Oxford City centre leaves much to be desired.  There is a pressing need to improve the pedestrian experience; to raise considerably the levels of cleanliness; to reduce the clutter; to clear up the chewing gum and cigarette ends;  to find a way of making buses less obtrusive; to persuade all cyclists to respect pedestrians; to improve the retail offer.  These are significant challenges and, if we can also add a little more colour to the centre with more floral displays, I would also welcome that.  
The City Council does have a minority Labour administration.  It is important we work with them in partnership to develop a better City for residents and visitors alike.  Early signs are promising and I am hopeful that they will develop sufficiently to enable us to work jointly for a significantly better city centre.  For these reasons, I will simply express the view that we need to work together to improve the city centre environment so that it once again deserves the world wide recognition that the word “Oxford” still brings and is in danger of no longer receiving.



	3. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN
Do you agree that first a 13 year old would be best encouraged to concentrate on school matters and future career prospects and then if the former is ignored to obtain good advice from the Free Drop in advice clinic as advertised? (See Oxford Mail July 5, 2008 Page 15)  I believe research was conducted some years ago and concluded that "The body stops growing at age 24/25. I look forward to hearing from you please.


	COUNCILLOR CHAPMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR CHILDREN, YOUNG PEOPLE & FAMILIES 

There should be (and is)  a proper focus on helping young people to maximise their academic achievements,  develop important life skills, and so help the transition into adulthood as responsible citizens able to contribute to the community. Good sexual health is essential if young people are to achieve their optimum potential.  We also have a more general responsibility , together with the PCT and other agencies,   to protect the interests of these young people;  to be able to provide independent and confidential advice about matters of sexual health is a vital strand of that work. Research demonstrates that young people favour the one stop approach provided by this service, one  which has been developed in response to what young people in Oxfordshire want. The initiative referred to in the Oxford Mail is to be welcomed. 


	4. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN
As seen in the local Press, some roads are 'Blacked Out'/no lights at certain times in the night".  Will Councillor Hudspeth be concerned that some people will be walkers and there may be difficulties in them being seen in the dark?
	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

No, because the proposals all relate to rural locations where there is little likelihood of pedestrians after midnight and is only done after full consultation with the local Town/Parish council.  



	5. COUNCILLOR R SMITH

How many highway defects, such as potholes, which were reported to Oxfordshire County Council by Councillors, Parish Councils and the public during the 3 months from May to July 2008, were subsequently agreed to be dangerous and urgently in need of repair?  What was the average time taken for these emergency highway defects to be remedied? 


	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

A total of 88 ‘2 hour Priority Defects’ and 70 ‘24hour Priority Defects’ relating to minor carriageway defects were recorded as being initiated by our Public Enquiry system in May, June and July.  Of these, 31 have been identified as resulting from reports by County Councillors, Parish Councils and the public – the remainder were initiated by County Council staff.  We do not know how many of the 31 instances involved defects that actually were dangerous or in urgent need of repair because repairs were initiated without any prior County Council inspection. At present, we do not know the average time taken to remedy the defects but we are looking into making improvements to the system so that we can monitor more specifically.



	6. COUNCILLOR FOOKS

This Council, like all others, is heavily constrained in what can be achieved with short-term grant funding. Would the Cabinet member agree to write to the government to point out the absurdities of short-term funding for long-term projects? Would he agree that it behoves the County Council to do all it can to ensure the continuation of projects that have proved their worth when funded by a short-term grant?
	COUNCILLOR SHOULER, CABINET MEMBER FOR FINANCE

The Council receives grant funding through a number of channels, the main ones being Revenue Support Grant, Specific Grants and Area Based Grants. In 2008/09 we are currently expecting to receive £12.6m, £413.5m and £25.9m. Whilst some of the specific grants are announced as one off funding, all of these funds are subject to change with the complexity of the four block funding model and at a ministerial discretion which makes long term planning less certain.
The list of specific grants in the budget book does show a number of grants which have ceased. However many of these have been re-introduced with a slightly amended or updated agenda, although some were specifically time-limited to cover the project costs of introducing new ways of working which will subsequently replace existing practises. Other one-off funding enables specific pieces of work to be undertaken.

Where funding is received on a specifically one off or short term basis , officers are instructed to ensure that no ongoing commitments are entered into beyond the life of the grant, unless it can be shown that the project will replace an existing service but provide a better outcome for our residents.

If directorates wish to bid for additional resources to replace a reduced or discontinued grant, applications will be considered in the Service and Resource Planning process with all other bids within the context of delivering the Corporate Plan and Service Objectives.

It would be helpful to know therefore if Councillor Fooks has any specific project in mind before I commit to writing to the Minister only to receive a lecture on the workings of local government finance with which I am quite familiar.

	7. COUNCILLOR BONES

What do the implications for the County Council (services and resources) seem to be of the Government’s draft dementia strategy? What were the main points of the Council’s response? What member input was there?
	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

The Kings Fund (2008) estimated that dementia makes up 60% of all mental health service costs across the whole economy and by 2026 this will rise to 73% with a cost increase of 135%, for this purpose mental health service costs was defined a including estimated costs for informal and residential care as well as NHS and social care.

The nature of dementia is that in itself it is not fatal, however it is a progressive degenerative disease affecting the function of the brain, and therefore is life limiting.  The normal life expectancy from diagnosis to end of life is ten years, through which an individual will pass from mild memory problems to total dependency, with loss of cognitive function and loss of many physical functions.

A consultation document was published in June 2008 for a 12 week consultation period, a series of regional events with the local SE event being held in July.

Final strategy is due for publication end of October 2008 

It has been indicated that there will be a package of new finance to accompany the strategy; however the amount and time limiting qualification have not been indicated. 

There were no requests for a formal Oxfordshire response. However a number of health and social care Officers have attended various consultation events to feed back.  

Oxfordshire Context

A number of actions have been completed or have plans in place. 

In 2007 there was an older people’s Mental Health Needs Assessment carried out, which has given detailed knowledge of prevalence, services and use of services.

In primary care there was an extensive data collection through the practice systems and one of the queries was related to dementia – below is the registered level of dementia in GP practices as October 2007.

Numbers of +65 age group registered on GP data systems with diagnosis of dementia October 2007 with % of total +65 populations

Total Females

Total Males

Total 

Oxfordshire

1656

3.30%

750

1.80%

2406

2.60%

North East Oxfordshire PBC Consortium

235

4.00%

119

2.50%

354

3.40%

North Oxfordshire Commissioning Consortium

271

3.10%

108

1.50%

379

2.40%

Oxford City

391

3.30%

188

2.00%

579

2.80%

SE Locality Group

272

3.50%

125

2.00%

397

2.80%

Vale Locality Group

284

2.80%

100

1.20%

384

2.10%

West Oxon Locality Group

203

3.10%

110

2.00%

313

2.60%

N.B: When this information was compared to national representative samples of general practice the burden in Oxfordshire was greater than expected, (2406 against 1050 expected).  This could be due to good recording in practices, and also to the fact that information was gathered from every GP and not just a sample, not that the prevalence or health of the population is different from the rest of the UK – all other health related data would suggest that Oxfordshire’s older population is healthier than the national average.

The majority of care for dementia happens within the community and the individuals own home, the use of hospital care in the treatment of dementia is minimal.  Residential care is a specialist area with homes registering specifically for dementia care.  Universal health care for those with dementia is accessed in the same ways as any other older person; problems usually arise in the specific care and communications those people with dementia require in general care settings.

Current health and Social care position:

Social and community services 

· Last year Adult Social care supported 12,935 older people. Of these 378 had a defined diagnosis of dementia. 

· Of the 378, 227 were supported in their own homes. 

· 21 users of dementia services are under 65 and of these 15 are supported in their own homes. 

All staff delivering home support are provided with basic dementia awareness. A group of Home Support staff will be provided detailed dementia training to enable them to take on key worker role.

Health

There has been a recent scoping of services for older people with mental health needs that has given a template of the range of services at present commissioned and or provided within the county.

Actions to date

Older people mental health needs assessment

Undertaken in 2007 and report with recommendations is in place. 

Review of memory clinics referral pathway by providers

At present there are two providers – OBMHT and ORH offering memory clinic assessments to primary care clinicians in the county. They offer two different pathways and different assessment processes. A recent review has resulted in an action plan to stream line the pathway and develop a single point of access and triage. 

Consultation on dementia strategy

Commissioners and providers from Oxfordshire have been involved and feed into the consultation of the national strategy at a regional level.  CSCI are supporting Social and Community Services and will be facilitating local involvement of key stakeholders. The main focus of involvement will be to consider key developments of dementia services in the community. Two workshops are being planned in September & October with the objective of reviewing current services, current developments and potential areas for development. 

Scoping of services for older people with mental health problems 

Undertaken by PCT service development manager for older people’s mental health August 2008 

Intermediate care for mental health problems

This new area of service within the general intermediate care teams is rolling out across the county, with the whole county covered by the end of 2008/09

Extra Care Housing development 

A joint partnership will deliver extra care housing in Banbury. Users with diagnosis of dementia and their carers are a priority group for this scheme. Social & Community Services has been successful in attracting a Government grant of £1.3 million to develop the scheme.

Care Home provision

A range of Care home provision to meet the needs of this group already exists. A recent development in Thame will result in additional bed capacity for this group. 

Day Care provision:

Specialist support provision is already in place and there are plans to improve provision. 

Resource impact

As demonstrated above a number of plans are already in place and this puts us in a strong position in terms of our ability to deliver the dementia strategy. Furthermore these plans have been developed in partnership with PCT.

Following the publication of national strategy, the first task that will be undertaken will be to carry out a gap analysis against the national strategy. Carer and user views, and health needs assessment already carried out will be taken into account to develop a service model that will meet the needs of .users of dementia services and their carers. Commissioning plans will taken into account available resources and ensure that any new funding will be targeted towards meeting the gaps or changing of existing services. 

The exact impact of delivery of the strategy is difficult to quantify at this stage. However a more detailed commissioning plan will be developed once the strategy is published. 

	8. COUNCILLOR PATRICK

How much does OCC spend on bottled water per year?
	COUNCILLOR SHOULER, CABINET MEMBER FOR FINANCE

The cost of bottled water in 2007/08 equates to 0.000413% of the gross expenditure in 2008/09 £555,984,000 (£865.349m less £309.365m) Dedicated Schools’ Grant

	9. COUNCILLOR R SMITH

Could the Cabinet Member tell me how many children in Oxfordshire qualified for free school meals during the last financial year? I would appreciate a breakdown of numbers for each of the five districts.


	COUNCILLOR CHAPMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR CHILDREN, YOUNG PEOPLE & FAMILIES

Jan 2008 School Census - all schools – Numbers of Children known to have claimed.
District
FSM "Qualified"
Cherwell Total
1498
City Total
2439
South Total
1217
Vale Total
991
West Total
659
Grand Total
6804


	10. COUNCILLOR HANNABY

How do County Highways propose to ensure adequate weed treatment to avoid agreed LAA2 targets being missed?
	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

I assume that this refers to LAA target NI 195 : Improved street and environmental cleanliness (levels of graffiti, litter, detritus and fly-posting)   and/or   NI 196 : improved street and environmental cleanliness (fly tipping).  However, the target definitions are about graffiti, litter, detritus, fly-posting, fly-tipping - i.e. man-made problems, not weeds.
 

OCC works closely with all the district councils in the excellent Oxfordshire Waste Partnership which works well to co-ordinate our resources to provide a cleaner environment. In doing so the partnership are confident about meeting their targets.



	11. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN
Do you agree that with mortgage repossession orders on  the rise, (Oxford Mail 16 August 2008 page 4) this may be the reason for experts to call for 1 million homes in Oxford, so that some houses can be rented out at low cost to help these people ?"(Oxford Mail 14 August 2008 page 1).
	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

It was in fact a single “expert” who has been calling for the building of three million homes in London, Cambridge and Oxford and for the wholesale abandonment of the northern parts of our island.  The person to whom you refer is, of course, Oliver Marc Hartwich who is a German economist.  He does happen to work for a right of centre think tank which has had some influence on Conservative Party thinking.  He most certainly does not speak for national or local conservative Party policy.  I have read press reports that he has strong connections with the Liberal Party and I will leave others to judge the veracity of this rumour.  Suffice it to say he has “previous form” on this issue of housing and demonstrates the adage about laying economists end to end around the world when they will never meet!  
Local government is currently planning for 50,000 dwellings in Oxfordshire over the next twenty years.  This is broadly equivalent to another Oxford City.  The absurdity of building anything like one million homes in Oxfordshire, let alone in Oxford, is immediately apparent.  There is housing need here. We are planning to meet a part of it.  It is clearly well beyond our means to meet anything like all of it.

Your question also raises the very difficult issue of whether we should be planning to prioritise those who are in housing need and who will contribute to the economy (and who will probably want to own all or part of their home) and those who are outside the economic mainstream who may well prefer to rent.  This is a very complex issue and one that demands some honesty and openness as well as a hard evidence base.   



	12. COUNCILLOR PATRICK

The Communities in Control white paper aims to ‘pass power into the hands of local communities.  How does the new  Portfolio holder for Place aim to give communities this power and control and is she serious about delivery?

	COUNCILLOR TILLEY, CABINET MEMBER FOR PLACE

We are lucky in Oxfordshire to have a considerable amount of powers already in the hands of local people through our 233 parish councils, 15 town councils, 68 parish meetings, 5 district councils and the county council. We have more than 1500 elected representatives for our 605,000 population. However, the 3 tiers of local government do not always work together as effectively as they might. One of our ambitions in having a portfolio member for Place is to help where possible to get the different levels of local government working with each other and other key partners. For example, there is a successful local partnership in Bicester - The Bicester Vision Group - and the cabinet made funding available earlier this year to get the partnership up and running and working on issues facing Bicester. 

We are also committed to building on our existing engagement with community-led planning, which was highlighted in last year’s Comprehensive Performance Assessment. We are pleased that this work has received support from members across the council, including the Liberal Democrats, and look forward to this continuing. Together with our partners in the districts, the PCT and the voluntary and community sector, we have made considerable progress over recent years in working with communities that wish to develop and deliver their own local plans. In Oxfordshire, more communities than ever are now involved in planning for their own future, and officers across a wide range of services are advising and working with them. We have published reports monitoring our engagement with communities since January 2007; these are now available for anyone to view on our website: www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/communityplanning > Local contacts and advice > Oxfordshire County Council. The next step will be our contribution to delivering the draft Sustainable Community Strategy targets to increase the number of community-led plans and the number of actions implemented over the coming three years.


	13. COUNCILLOR PATRICK

Why did the Leader send in his response to Thames Water on their draft Water Resources Management Plan without consulting with members of this Council?
 


	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

From a constitutional point of view, the Council is responsible for approving the budget and policy framework and then, generally, Cabinet, so far as is not otherwise prescribed by Regulations, makes decisions within that framework.  This generally includes consultations, up to and including the development of the SE Plan.  The Cabinet was, therefore, empowered to respond to this consultation.  It was debated at cabinet on 15 July and authority was delegated to the Head of Sustainable Development to respond, in consultation with me as Leader of the Council and Councillors Belson and Robertson.  The consultation response was subsequently drafted under the delegated power granted to the Head of Sustainable Development and approved by the three named members of the Cabinet.  
Turning to the practicalities of responding to the consultation, it started in May 2008 with the publication of the Water Resources Management Plan (WRMP).  This was discussed at the Reservoir Members’ Working Group on 29 May, attended by Councillors Robertson, Belson and Brown, Richard Dudding, Ian Walker, Rachel Nixon (Transport Development Control) and Lois Ford (Sustainable Development). Feedback from the discussion was incorporated into the draft paper which was then prepared for Cabinet on 15 July.

At the time, the Environment Agency (EA) said it would be issuing its response at the end of July.  Accordingly, the paper to Cabinet simply outlined some of the main points from the WRMP (looking particularly at whether the needs case had been proven for the proposed reservoir) and recommended that the final response be delegated to the Head of Sustainable Development in consultation with me and Councillors Belson and Robertson when the EA response had been received, to reflect the EA’s assessment of whether the needs case for the reservoir had been proven.  This recommendation was approved by the Cabinet.

The EA subsequently announced that it would not be issuing its response before the consultation deadline (27 August) because this could prejudice the outcome for specific water companies.  At an informal meeting on 29 July with representatives from the County, the EA and the Vale of White Horse District Council (the Vale), the EA gave some informal feedback to the Vale’s draft comments which provided a useful steer.  The consultation response was subsequently drafted under the delegated power granted to the Head of Sustainable Development and ‘approved’ by me and Councillors Belson and Robertson.  

I think you will see that the practicalities of responding fully to this hugely important issue were quite challenging.  In the circumstances, I believe that the response we made was of a very high quality and addressed very well the substantive issues.  

The question remains as to whether I should have considered summoning a special Council meeting to consider the draft response which, I suspect, is the thrust of your question.  I think there are three issues here:

(a) (a)                was it necessary constitutionally?  I have already said above that it was not;

(b) (b)               was it necessary representationally?  In simple terms, would a resolution of the whole council have added weight to the representations we have made?  My judgment is that it would not.  We are a strategic authority, representing 630,000 citizens.  We are a high performing council.  We are respected.  The response is fundamentally about technical issues.  They are well set out and I believe they have a compelling logic.  The Cabinet had the authority to make them and did so under its delegated powers.  The Cabinet is able to speak for the Council in this matter.

(c) (c)                was it necessary politically?  In simple terms, was it important to bring together all 74 members of the authority to debate an issue on which there were likely to be strongly differing political views?  I do not believe so nor did I have any evidence at the time that this would be an appropriate step.
This brings me to my final and concluding point.  Our Constitution allows for an Extraordinary Council meeting to be called, inter alia, by five members so requisitioning.  Had you felt the need to do this, you had ample opportunity to do it.  I had no such calls, either from you or from any other member.  I therefore conclude that our manner of handling this very important issue was entirely appropriate.



	14. COUNCILLOR MATHEW

Ragwort is a toxic weed under The Weeds Act 1959. Could the relevant Cabinet Members for Transport and Sustainable Development confirm the Council policy to ensure this weed is eradicated from the waste sites and highways, which OCC controls.
	COUNCILLOR BELSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, AND

COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

Overall, the budget for dealing with all noxious and invasive weeds is £35k per year.  The Transport Service have a programme of both ‘treating’ and ‘pulling’ ragwort each year working in partnership with the British Horse Society.  By working with this Society, they believe they are using their limited budget in the most cost-effective way.  Each year they jointly discuss the areas they believe constitute the greatest risk to livestock and then target these.  They carry out chemical treatment on high speed roads and the Society’s volunteers pull the ragwort in areas of slower moving traffic.  They dispose of everything that they remove at controlled disposal sites

As part of the Closed Landfill Aftercare works, Waste Management pull out ragwort and maintain the sites to avoid the spread of these weeds.  A system of spot spraying and/or pulling of these weeds is to be undertaken in the spring to prevent further spread of these weeds.  This is undertaken in consultation with the Countryside Service to ensure that in the process, any natural habitats such as ground nesting birds, are not disturbed.  As part of the aftercare management contract, annual ecological surveys are undertaken to highlight any further works needed to maintain the sites in accordance with legislation.

	15. COUNCILLOR MATHEW

Could the Cabinet Member for Transport let Council know the result of prosecutions since the 18 ton limit at Newbridge, was introduced.
	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

Since the weight restriction was introduced in August 2006, Trading Standards has prosecuted 42 drivers for breaching this restriction, leading to fines totalling £11,791 and total costs of £3,310 being awarded.  All defendants were also subject to an additional £15 Victim Surcharge.  Currently there are more than 35 breaches of the restriction under investigation.

Trading Standards has also issued three simple cautions (formal warnings) for breaches of this restriction and sent numerous warning/advisory letters to drivers and operating companies.  To date, no driver has been found to re-offend at Newbridge after receiving a written warning, a simple caution or being prosecuted.  

Additionally, in May 2007 a joint operation between Trading Standards and Thames Valley Police led to the issue of 16 Fixed Penalty Notices but the County Council is not aware of any other enforcement activity by other agencies.

The County Council has been determined to prevent breaches of the weight restriction rather than simply prosecuting those caught ignoring the controls.  This includes the presence of high visibility vehicles in advance of the actual weight restriction and alternative road signing.

A Neighbourhood Weight Watch scheme has also been introduced around the Newbridge weight restriction to allow local residents to 'police' the zone and report suspected breaches to Trading Standards. To date this community self-help has resulted in one prosecution with a further 15-20 currently under investigation.



	16. COUNCILLOR BARBARA GATEHOUSE

Please state the following

(a) the number of people who were waiting in their own homes for county council funded care home places in the latest week for which you can provide a complete figure and the average time for which these people had been waiting;

(b) the number of people who were waiting in their own homes for county council funded home support in the latest week for which you can provide a complete figure and the average time for which these people had been waiting.

Please could you ensure that in future these average waiting times are calculated and made available to the public once a month or at least on a regular basis.


	COUNCILLOR JIM COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL AND COMMUNITY SERVICES

The number of people delayed has dropped since the question was last asked (Dec 21) from 31 to 19, though their average wait has increased (from 150 to 161 days). Many of the delays are outside our control such as awaiting a home of choice.

Of the people awaiting home care three have waited more than the government target of 28 days. Two have been supported during this period. There is one case we need to review further and we are recommending we report back to him on this. In this latter case, a package of care has now started.



	17. COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS

In commenting on replies to the consultation on residents’ parking charges in Oxford the Council claimed that “The charge reimburses the cost of running the scheme and also reflects the value to residents derived from exclusion of the general public.” (Cabinet Agenda – 19/9/06 – CA9 – Annex 3 – page 7).  What steps are you taking to monitor whether residents are getting good value for money from the enforcement of the exclusion? 


	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The permit charge remains one of the lowest in the country at £40 and £10 for the part time zones around the Kassam Stadium. Any surplus will be reinvested in reviewing existing parking zones, as has been done around the Kassam stadium and West and South Oxford CPZs, to ensure that they remain contemporary to the needs of residents thus providing good value. 



	18. COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS

Will the Cabinet Member investigate whether there is a need for parking restrictions in the Minchery Farm Controlled Parking Zone on Sundays?  At the moment it appears that the only people being booked are legitimate visitors.
	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The extension to the days/hours of operation of the controlled parking zones in the Kassam stadium area was introduced following the consultation into the introduction of permit charges. There was significant feedback from residents of the area who were affected by the extra parking that occurred when events other than football matches, such as boot sales, are taking place. As such, Cabinet committed to a quick resolution of this problem in their decision to introduce charges. Since the introduction of the changes, we have had very few requests to change the Kassam Zones but we are planning to distribute a questionnaire to permit holders in the coming months.  


	19. COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS

I am concerned that the junction of Grange Road and St Nicholas Road Littlemore, which is a popular crossing point for parents and children of John Henry Newman Primary School, is extremely dangerous with cars parked legally very near the junction.  Simply extending the double yellow lines at this junction would afford considerable protection.  Will the Cabinet Member see to it that this matter is properly investigated?
	COUNCILLOR IAN HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The Transport Service are already aware of the concerns about parking at this junction.  However, there are constraints on budgets and schemes need to meet Local Transport Plan criteria before these limited funds can be allocated.  This scheme would not meet the criteria but if there are safety issues with parking at junctions, the Police can take action.
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